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acknowledged receipt and submitted a response via a 12 July 2019 email to the  
SJA.   
 
By his email of 15 July 2019,  SJA acknowledged receipt by his office of your 
“documents” and stated “the documents will be included as appropriate with your package.” 
 
By memorandum of 21 January 2020, the  notified you of his determination that 
the Report of Misconduct, while adverse, did not warrant further processing.  He directed the 
case to be closed and the adverse material included in your OMPF.   
 

The Board carefully considered your request to remove the derogatory material regarding the 
alleged misconduct cited in the 17 May 2019 Report of Misconduct.  If the Board denied your 
request, you further requested that your “Personal Response to Report of Misconduct,” dated 6 
July 2019, be added to the adverse material in your OMPF since your statement was not 
previously included with the original materials submitted by Headquarters Marine Corps 
(HQMC).  You contend the adverse material should be removed because HQMC did not allow 
you to see the evidence against you or face your accuser.  Further, you contend HQMC did not 
determine if combat-related Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD) was a factor.  You also 
contend you should have been permitted to properly address the matter while still in uniform, 
particularly since ASN, and later this Board, cited the specific alleged misconduct in their 
decisions regarding a separate, unrelated matter.  You deny the SJA’s statement that numerous 
attempts were made to contact you via phone, email, and legal representative and contend, that at 
a minimum, your statement should be included in your OMPF if the derogatory material is not 
removed.    
 
Upon review and consideration of all the evidence of record and applicable references, the Board 
determined your request does not warrant relief.  The Board concluded there was insufficient 
evidence to overcome the presumption of regularity that the Report of Misconduct was properly, 
without error or injustice, added to your OMPF after full consideration of the facts, 
circumstances, and PTSD diagnosis.  Further, the Board, noting the  SJA’s email 
response that “the documents will be included as appropriate with your package,” determined 
there is insufficient evidence to overcome the presumption that the 6 July 2019 personal 
statement was routed with the Report of Misconduct package to the  and considered 
before a determination was made to not include the documents.  Lastly, noting the CO’s 
determination that a preponderance of the evidence substantiated the misconduct and further 
considering your pending involuntary retirement, the Board determined it was not error or unjust 
for the matter to be closed without further administrative action more than eight months after 
your involuntary retirement.  The Board concluded there was insufficient evidence of an error or 
injustice warranting your requested relief.   
 
You are entitled to have the Board reconsider its decision upon submission of new matters, 
which will require you to complete and submit a new DD Form 149.  New matters are those not 
previously presented to or considered by the Board.  In this regard, it is important to keep in 
mind that a presumption of regularity attaches to all official records.  Consequently, when  
 
 






